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Jail Employee Licensing in Minnesota: An MSSA Project

A. Introduction:

In 1985, the Jail Employee Task Force (JET FORCE) was formed by the
Minnesota State Sheriffs Association to study the issue of licensing and
training for Jail Employees. The JET Force included 6 Sheriffs, the MSSA
President, 2 Jail Administrators, and various resource persons. The JET
Force was staffed by Dr. Tom Reid, Director of the Minnesota Jail
Resource Center.

The JET Force has been studying three basic issues concerning Jail
Employee Licensing:

1. An Organized approach toward systematic cost-effective training.

2. The structure and support for the licensing process.

3. The legislative vehicle for Jail Employee Licensing.

B. Activity Report:

In 1985, the Jail Employee Task Force was formed by the MN. State
Sheriffs’ Association to study the issue of licensing and training for
jail employees. After meeting for approximately 9 months, a report was
submitted to the Board of Directors and the membership. The report was
adopted by an overwhelming vote of the members present at the Winter
Sheriffs’ Conference on December 3, 1985. Prior to this, the report was
unanimously adopted by the Board of Directors of the Minnesota State
Sheriffs’ Association. Since that action, the following activities have
been accomplished in support of the Jail Employee Licensing Effort in
Minnesota:

1. Holly Laak and Tom Reid made a presentation to the MN. POST
B o a r d  o n  J a n u a r y  7 , 1986 concern ing  Task  Force
recommendations and the feasibility of the POST Board
housing a jail employee licensing structure.

2. “Jail As A Part of County Government’ Seminar presented
with 10 Sheriffs and 13 County Commissioners among those in
attendance. The goal was to develop awareness in the County
Commissioners concerning jail liability and failure to
train issues. This three day session was presented February
12-14,1986.

3. Holly Laak and Tom Reid made a presentation before the
Board of Directors of the Minnesota Association of County
Attornies concerning the licensing proposal. They want a
specific proposal including legislative changes for further
consideration.
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4. Sheriff La Roy Wiebold and Tan Reid made a presentation
before the Association of Minnesota Counties Human Services Committee on
February 26, 1986. The report on jailer licensing was well received but
no action was taken by the group.

5. A two day workshop concerning the “Development of Jail
Training Plans’ in  suppor t  of  the  l icensing and t ra in ing proposal  was
presented by Minnesota Jail Resource Center on March 19-20, 1986 with in
excess of 45 persons present.

6 .  A second presenta t ion of ‘Jail as a Part of County
Government” was presented for three days beginning May 14, 1986. Among
t h o s e  a t t e n d i n g  w e r e  5  S h e r i f f s  a n d  1 3  C o u n t y  C o m m i s s i o n e r s .  T h e
l icens ing proposal  was  d iscussed wi th  th is  group.  One product  of  the
group was a  le t ter  of  concern draf ted by the  group to  the  Director  of
the Association of Minnesota Count lea. Several County Commissioners
displayed a  s incere  concern over  ja i l  i ssues  and the  necess i ty  to  take
sane posi t ive  ac t ion.

7. On June 4, 1986, Tom Reid discussed the feasibility of a
joint AMC/MSSA meeting concerning the Licensing issue.

8. On June 20, 1986, the Human Services Committee of AMC met
and 5 County Commissioners volunteered to serve as a liaison with the
Sheriff’s group concerning jail  employee training and licensing.

9. On June 29, 1986, Tan Reid and Mark Shields (POST BOARD)
made a presentation to the Minnesota State Sheriffs’ Association Summer
Conference.

10.  On July  23-24, 1986,  a  two day workshop ent i t led
‘Development of Jail Field Training Officer Programs’ was provided for
37 par t ic ipants .

11. On August 5, 1986, a meeting was held with Association of
Minnesota  Count ies  s taf f  concerning the  development  of  suppor t  for  the
l icens ing concept  wi th  the i r  associa t ion . Attending were Bruce McManus,
DOC, Tom Reid, MJRC, Holly Laak, MN. State Sheriffs’ Assn, and Bev
Driscoll, AMC.

12. On August 22, 1986, representatives of the Jail Employee
Task Force met with the Human Services Committee of AMC and made a
presentation. The AMC Human Services Committee voted to support the
concept and has placed the issue on their platform document for 1987.

13. During August,  1986 a draft bill  enabling the licensing of
jail employees was developed.

14. During September, 1986 the MSSA is awarded a grant from the
Nat ional  Ins t i tu te  of  Correct ions  to  suppor t  the  Job Task Analysis  of
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three Jail-based Jobs: Jail custody, Jail Program, and Jail
Administrator.

15. In November, 1986, the Jail Employee Task Force reviewed,
modified, and approved t h e  d r a f t  l e g i s l a t i o n  f o r  l i c e n s i n g  J a i l
Employees.

16. On November 30, 1986, the Board of Directors for the
Minnesota State Sheriffs’ Association reviewed, modified, and approved
the draft licensing bill with 3 dissenting votes.

17. On December 2, 1986, the membership of the Minnesota State
Sheriffs’ Association discussed, debated, and evaluated the Licensing
Bill at their general business meeting. The modified version of the bill
passed 33 - 19 with substantial and vigorous discussion.

18. After the vote, given the vocal opposition, it was decided
to not introduce the legislation into the 1987 legislature, and to spend
the next year continuing to develop support for a specific piece of
legislation.

19. The Minnesota Job Task Analysis project will continue to
identify and define the three jobs involved in jail operations and
licensing. A final report is expected in the Fall of 1987.

20. The Board of Directors of the Minnesota State Sheriffs’
Association was asked to renew the Jail Employee Task Force for an
additional year of operation.

21. During its February meeting, the MSSA Board of directors
met and voted to renew the Jail Employee Task Force with new membership.
Sheriff Jim Dowson of Cass County, and Sheriff Don Nolander of Freeborn

County have replaced Sheriff Mike Carr and Sheriff Dale Grote.

22. The Jet Force met in February and approved a strategy to
obtain a more substantially favorable vote on Jail Employee Licensing.
It was agreed to present the draft legislation for support at the Sumner
MSSA conference on June 2, 1987. It was also agreed that Tom Reid and
various members of the JET Force should meet with each of the 6
Sheriff’s Districts and carefully explain the licensing proposal and its
direct benefits for Sheriffs and staff.

23. Association of Minnesota Counties passes a plank in their
platform supporting training and licensing for Jail Employees.

24. Tom Reid and Holly Laak met with the Metro Sheriffs on
March 19, 1987.

25. Tom Reid and LaRoy Wiebold met with the District 5 Sheriffs
on March 20, 1987.
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26. Tan Reid and Holly Laak met with the District 3 Sheriff’s
on April 2, 1987.

27. Tan Reid and Holly Laak met with District 1 Sheriffs on
April 14, 1987.

28. Tom Reid and Bill Sobey met with District 2 Sheriffs on
April 24, 1987. A second District was later held to meet with additional
District 2 Sheriffs.

29. Tom Reid, Holly Laak, and Don Nolander met with District 6
Sheriffs on April 29, 1987.

During these District meetings, the licensing proposal was discussed
with al l  Sheriffs  present. Along with the Licensing discussion, a
presentation concerning cost-effective in-service jail employee training
was al so made. Each Sheriff  present received a packet with full
explanation of licensing, hours, training requirements, standards, etc.

On May 28, 1987 Tom Reid and Vic Jacobsen conducted a one day workship
entitled “Cost Effective In-Service Training Plans for Jail Employees”
with approximately 40 jail employees present. This workshop was designed
to teach the designated training officers in each jail how to exceed the
proposed 40 hour requirement for annual in-service training which would
enable a jail employee to keep his license. The training session was
very successful.

Tom Reid developed a 22 page handout explaining how to conduct
in-service training at a low cost without taking staff off of their
shift .  This was provided to every Sheriff  in the state and to al l
participants in the May 28 workshop. This handout has also been edited
into an article for the American Jail Association Journal fall issue.

On June 2, 1987, Tom Reid gave a one hour presentation to the Minnesota
State Sheriffs’ Association membership at their summer conference. The
topic was how to develop a legally defendable training system for local
jurisdications.

During the Summer Conference, the Sheriffs Association membership voted
in support of the Jail Employee Licensing proposal including 40 hours
in-service requirement, placement of the licensing in the POST Board,
and develop of cost effective alternative training methods. The final
vote was 51 in favor. 5 opposed, and 2 abstentions. This was a Very

The next step for the licensing project will to begin state legislative
hearings this fal l .  Additionally,  more t ra in ing  sess ions  for  the
training officers in each jail are anticipated.
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Along  w i th  t he  L i cens ing  p ro j ec t , .  t h e  Minneso t a  Job  Task  Ana ly s i s
Project continues to make progress. The Line staff Job task surveys (217)
were  s en t  ou t  a long  w i th  84  l i ne  s t a f f  supe rv i so r  su rveys .  Nex t ,  t he
adminis t ra tors  survey and the  program staff  survey wil l  be  dis t r ibuted.
The resul ts  wi l l  ass is t  Minnesota  in  developing a  comprehensive  bas ic
course of study for new jail employees as a companion to the licensing
p r o j e c t .

Currently, all  the questionnaires have been sent out and most have been
return. The return rate has been exceptional with most jurisdictions and
most  respondents  have been accounted for .  The data  for  the  Custody
worke r  and  Ja i l  Admin i s t r a to r  have  been  ana lyzed .  The  Ja i l  P rog ram
worker  data  has  been entered and wi l l  be  analyzed.  The resul ts  of  the
Adminis t ra tor  ques t ionnaire  have been presented to  the  par t ic ipants  a t
the Jail Administration Conference, the  resul ts  of  the  program worker
will be presented at the Jail Program conference on October 19-20, 1987.
T h e  c u s t o d y  w o r k e r  d a t a  w i l l  b e  p r e s e n t e d  t o  t h e  S t a t e  S h e r i f f s ’
Association Winter conference on December 1, 1987. A final report on the
Job Task analysis will be completed prior to the end of December, 1987.
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MINNESOTA STATE SHERIFFS’ ASSOCIATION

WHEREAS. the  Minneso ta  S ta te  Sher i f f s ’ Assoc ia t i on  mee t ing  in  the i r
Summer Conference on June 2, 1987 at Brainerd, Minnesota seriously
considered the future of Jail Employees in Minnesota: and

WHEREAS, the Minnesota State  Sher i f fs ’ Associat ion has act ive ly  been
instrumental in the development and delivery of Jail Employee training
programs, and is s u p p o r t i v e  o f e f f o r t s  t o pro f ess iona l i z e Jai l
Employees i n  k e e p i n g  w i t h  a l o n g  t i m e  p r i o r i t y  a n d  g o a l  b y  t h e
Assoc ia t i on  to  ma in ta in  Const i tu t i ona l  j a i l s  and  to  reduce  the  c i v i l
l iabil ity of the membership: and

WHEREAS, the Minnesota State Sheriffs’ Association recognizes the need
for professionalization and has worked for the past two years through
its Jail Employee Task Force to develop a strategy and recommendations
for implementing the l icensing of Jail Employees: and

THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Minnesota State S h e r i f f s ’
Associat ion supports the introduct ion,  passage, and implementation of
e n a b l i n g  l e g i s l a t i o n  t o  m a n d a t e  b y  l a w  t h a t  a l l  j a i l  e m p l o y e e s  i n
Minnesota meet  requirements to  be l icensed as ja i l  profess ionals  by
the State  o f  Minnesota with the fo l lowing expl ic i t  condit ions:

1. In-Serv ice  tra ining requirements shal l include 40  hour s  o f
approved job-related training which can include non-classroom
based  s t ruc tured  learning methods which educate employees
whi l e  work ing  on- the - j ob . These al ternat ive approaches can
include the FTO program, Correspondence Courses, Video tapes,
exper ient ia l d r i l l t ra in ing , s h i f t scenario tra ining,
educat ional  port ions of  staf f  meet ings,  etc .

2. xxxxxxxxxx Rules for licensing Jail Employees shall be drafted by
Sheri f fs  ( through the JET Force)  and submitted to  the Peace
Officers Standards and Training Board for promulgation.

3. MSSA will continue to support the development o f cost
e f fect ive  tra ining methods which stress ski l ls  development as
a l t e rnat i ves  to  c lassroom-based t ra in ing , and  to  keep the
necessity of classroom-based training to a minimum.

4.  Minnesota Jai l  Resource Center  wi l l  cont inue to  develop cost
e f f e c t i v e  a l t e r n a t i v e s  t o  c l a s s r o o m - b a s e d  t r a i n i n g  a n d  w i l l
c o n t i n u e  t o provide t ra in ing development sessions and
resources.

DATED: June 2, 1987. Brainerd. Minnesota

PRESIDENT:

ATTEST:

Executive Director
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DATE: Tuesday, June 2, 1987

REF: MINUTES OF THE GENERAL BUSINESS SESSION
Minnesota State Sheriffs Association
1987 Summer Conference
Cragun's Resort
Rural Route, Brainerd, Minnesota

MEMBERS PRESENT: Fifty-nine of the eighty-seven sheriffs

ALSO PRESENT: Jim Fischer, Executive Director of the SYPOM,
David Horazdovsky, North State Advisers,
MSSA Secretaries Shirley Snyder and Shirley
Zaun, and MSSA Executive Director Holland
Laak.

ITEM I. CALL TO ORDER

President Sheriff Larry Miller presided over the General Business
Session meeting of the Minnesota State Sheriffs Association.
President Miller called the meeting to order at 1:05 p.m.

ITEM II. ROLL CALL OF DELEGATES

President Miller called upon the Executive Director, Holland Laak,
to record the attendance of those present at this General Business
Session meeting; the results are as indicated above. The roll call
sheet is incorporated in the original Minutes of the General Business
Session to be filed at the MSSA headquarters.

ITEM III. SPECIAL REPORTS

A. Sheriffs Youth Programs of Minnesota, Jim Fischer,
Executive Director

For the benefit of the new sheriffs present, Mr. Fisher's report
consisted of some history of how the program began, number of years
in operation, current status, and future plans.

B. MSSA Commemorative Buckle, H, Laak, Executive Director

Mr. Laak stated that action on this item will be taken under Old
Business.

C. Testing, H, Laak, Executive Director

Mr. Laak stated that action on this item will be taken under New
Business.

D. Sheriff Licensure Legislation, H. Laak, Executive
Director

Mr. Laak did not bring this item up for discussion and thereby no
action was taken.
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General Business Session
June 2, 1987
Page 2

E. MSSA Building Site

This item had been acted upon at the Board of Directors meeting on
May 31, 1987, and it was felt that the Executive Director need not
discuss this issue at the General Business Session.

ITEM IV. SECRETARY'S REPORT

The Secretary/Treasurer, Sheriff David Schweisthal, presented the
Minutes of December 2, 1986, for acceptance, indicating that they
had been prepared and sent to the membership. Sheriff Schweisthal
made a motion, seconded by Sheriff Wiebold, to approve the Minutes
as prepared; the motion was carried unanimously.

ITEM V. TREASURER'S REPORT

The Secretary/Treasurer, Sheriff David Schweisthal, was called upon
by President Miller to give the Treasurer's Report dated May 31, 1987.
The Treasurer's Report was read in its entirety and showed cash assets
on hand in the amount of $244,883.69. Sheriff Schweisthal moved
acceptance of the Treasurer's Report, seconded by Sheriff Vanderhyde;
the motion was carried unanimously.

ITEM VI. COMMITTEE REPORTS

The committees who had no reports to give are listed below.

By-Laws Law Enforcement Memorial Assn.
Legislative (Chairman not present) Auto Theft Liaison
Audit/Budget Boat,
Nominations (Chairman not present)

Water and Snowmobile Safety
Education and Training

POST Member Services and Operations

The committees who had reports to present to the delegates are
listed below along with a synopsis of each chairman's report.

CRIME VICTIMS COUNCIL

Sheriff Carr reported that the emergency corporation fund did not
pass in this year's legislative session, but had been referred to
the appropriation committee and it is anticipated to pass next
session.

CORRECTIONS LIAISON

Sheriff Wiebold reported that the committee is and will continue to
work closely with Dennis Falenschek and the Department of Corrections
to insure that the training program continues to meet the needs of
the sheriffs now and in the future.
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General Business Session
June 2, 1987
Page 3

JUVENILE TASK FORCE

Sheriff Von Wald reported that he was happy the legislation removing
children from all county jails did not pass, but it could be brought
up again next session.

PERA

Sheriff Boyd distributed a handout from PERA on the eight laws which
passed and pertained to the members of the Police and Fire Fund. (A
copy is included with these Minutes,)

SCHOLARSHIP

Sheriff Trudeau reported that eight scholarships were awarded again
this year and it is the first year a sheriff's relative, son of Bill
DeRosier, received a scholarship, Sheriff Trudeau stated that it is
great when one of our own qualifies and is awarded a scholarship.

SENTENCING GUIDELINES

Sheriff Trudeau reported that the legislators are still looking at
jail guidelines and we must watch this issue closely next session.

PUBLICATIONS

Sheriff Twomey made an appeal to the sheriffs to send in articles,
pictures, and news items to be included in the Minnesota Sheriff
magazine as this is their magazine. Twomey also reported that Mr.
Laak has met with representatives of ADV Corporation and has obtained
a 45-day out time, from the deadline date to the date when the magazine
will be mailed. Twomey also reported that the income received, at
this point in time, from the royalties is ahead of the budgeted amount.

CONFERENCES

Sheriff Nolander reported that the Conference Committee had received
invitations to host the 1988 Summer Conference from Sheriff Ball of
Crow Wing County, Sheriff Terry Eilers of Douglas County, and a
combined joint invitation from Cass/Crow Wing/Aitkin counties.
Sheriff Von Wald made a motion to accept the combined joint invitation
from Cass/Crow Wing/Aitkin counties, the motion was seconded by
Sheriff Elliott and passed unanimously.

RESOLUTIONS

Sheriff DeRosier made a motion, seconded by Sheriff Tschida, to pass
the standard conference resolutions, without reading them; the motion
was carried unanimously.
these Minutes.)

(Copies of the resolutions are included 
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General Business Session
June 2, 1987
Page 4

HONORARY MEMBERSHIP

Sheriff Hanson read a letter received by Mr. Laak from Grizzard
Advertising relative to doing a prospect mailing to businesses for
business memberships in the MSSA honorary membership program.

After a lengthy discussion regarding the facts and figures listed in
the letter, would all counties participate or would just those
counties which now take part in the honorary membership participate,
etc., Sheriff Hanson suggested that this issue be placed on the
District Discussion Sheet for discussion at the district meetings
and their findings be brought back to the Board of Directors. 

A question was asked regarding what to tell honorary members who
call the sheriff's office asking why they have not received their
honorary member packets of information. Mr. Laak answered this
question by explaining that we have had computer problems, but we
should be up-to-date with entering by June 15th. The sheriffs
should notify the MSSA of the names and addresses of those honorary
members who call them; we will check to make sure that their material
has been mailed, and if it has not we will process it manually and
send the material to them in the mail right away.

JAIL EMPLOYEE TASK FORCE

Sheriff Wiebold thanked the membership for appointing him to the
JET Force Committee. Sheriff Wiebold believes that the task force
has developed a viable and cost effective program. He thanked Tom
Reid for doing an excellent job in the morning session on presenting
the concept, practicalities, and the efficiencies of the planning of
the task force.

ITEM VII. OLD BUSINESS

A. JET Force Resolution

Sheriff Nolander made a motion, seconded by Sheriff Waller, to waive
the reading of the resolution, the motion was unanimously carried.
Sheriff Wiebold moved that the body be quorumed for support of the,
resolution and a second to the motion was made by Sheriff Von Wald.
Sheriff Wiebold asked that the vote be done by a show of hands.
The results of the hand vote was 52 ayes, 5 nays, and 2 abstentions.
Sheriff Wiebold submitted to the chairman that there was an over-
whelming vote, and the vote was so moved by the chairman. (A copy of
this resolution is included with these Minutes.)

20



General Business Session
June 2, 1987
Page 5

B. MSSA Commemorative Buckle

Sheriff Montonye made a motion not to pursue the development of a
MSSA Commemorative Buckle. The motion was seconded by Sheriff
Von Wald and passed unanimously.

ITEM VIII. NEW BUSINESS

A. Testing

Sheriff Carr made a motion, seconded by Sheriff Schweisthal, to
support the Board to further research the issue of entry-level
testing; the motion passed unanimously.

B. Warrants on Holds

Sheriff Wilkinson proposed that a statewide procedure be developed
and implimented using a blaze orange or red envelope with the word
"Hold" on it which would be sent along with the prisoner to reduce
and possibly eliminate the number of losses,
Sheriff Tschida,

A motion was made by
seconded by Sheriff DeRosier, to have the Operations

Committee research this issue; the motion passed unanimously,

President Miller called for any other New Business, there being none
a motion for adjournment was made, seconded, and passed with
adjournment occurring at 2:3O p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Shirley Snyder
Secretary
Minnesota State Sheriffs Association

SS:sz
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MINNESOTA ASSOCIATION

PROGRAM SERVICES

October 19, 1987

Tom Reid
Minnesota Jail Resource Center
300 Bigelow Bldg
450 N. Syndicate
St. Paul, Mn. 55104

Dear Tom,

The Minnesota Association of Jail Programs and Services hereby approves
and endorses the concept of licensing as outlined by the Licensing Task
Force for licensing jail personnel including any and all jail programmers.

The executive board of the association is available at any time for testimony
and/or legislative input on behalf of the membership of the association.

Sincerely,

Kay, Siebrass, Secy.
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MINNESOTA STATE SHERIFFS’
ASSOCIATION

REPORT TO THE THE MEMBERSHIP

CONCERNING

JAIL EMPLOYEE LICENSING

DECEMBER 2, 1983
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Box 623, South St. Paul, MN 55075 l Telephone (612) 451-7216

As President of the Minnesota State Sheriffs Association, I
wish to recognize the fine efforts and accomplishments this
past year by the Jail Employees Task Force (JET Force), The
efforts of this group were recently recognized when a full
and complete proposal dealing with the licensing of jail
employees was presented to the Board of Directors of the
Minnesota State Sheriffs Association,

A motion was made, seconded and passed unanimously in support
of the concept and proposal received from the JET Force. The
Board of Directors, at their regular monthly meeting on
November 1, 1985, officially adopted the concept and supported
the legislative effort necessary to make this licensing pro-
posal a Minnesota law,

The need to educate and train more highly skilled jail person-
nel is more necessary now than ever before. We must proceed
by developing enabling legislation which will make this concept
law in an effort to avert the privatization of jails and to
underscore the sheriffs' ability to maintain, manage and operate
constitutional jails in Minnesota.

I am hopeful that the entire membership of the Minnesota State
Sheriffs Association will view the success of this project as
did the Board of Directors. Your concurrence and quick passage
of a motion in support of this program is necessary in reaching
our ultimate goal of state-wide implementation,

ROD BOYD
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NOTE: THE MSSA BOARD OF DIRECTORS PASSED THE FOLLOWING AS A UNANIMOUS RESOLUTION ON
NOVEMBER 1, 1985 IN SUPPORT OF THE JAIL EMPLOYEE TASK FORCE REPORT AND RECOMMENDATION
ITS ACCEPTANCE BY THE FULL MSSA MEMBERSHIP:

JAIL EMPLOYEES TASK FORCE MINUTES
OCTOBER 31, 1985

The JET FORCE met on October 31, 1985 at the Minnesota State Sheriffs' Association
offices with the following participants in attendance:

Sheriff Rod Boyd, MSSA President
Sheriff Roy Wiebold, Vice Chair
Sheriff Dale Grote
Sheriff Don Skogrand
MSSA Director Holly Laak
Dave Hile, Hennepin County
Mark Shields, POST Board
Dan Glass, POST Board
Tom Reid, Minnesota Jail Resource Center
David Horazdovsky

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:

The Jail Employee Task Force passed the following motions as unanimous
recommendations to the MSSA Board and Membership:

I. The JET FORCE adopts the concept of LICENSING Jail Employees.

II. The JET FORCE recommends the Jail Employee Licensing function be located as an
entity within the POST Board and governed by a 13 member committee appointed by the
Minnesota State Sheriffs' Association Board of Directors for prescribed staggered
terms and consisting of 7 Sheriffs representing each of the 6 MSSA Districts plus
one Sheriff-at-Large and 6 other members.

III. The JET FORCE recommends that enabling Jail Employee Licensing Legislation be
introduced in the upcoming 1986 Minnesota State Legislature.

IV. The JET FORCE recommends that the MSSA Board of Directors and Membership adopt
the attached plan as general guidelines, strategy, and goals of the Jail Employee
Licensing process. (See attached explanations)
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The following is a formal report of the October 31, 1985 meeting:

This meeting was very productive and the result of seven months of Task Force
activity and meetings including presentations at the Summer MSSA Conference in
Alexandria and the Fall Jail Management Conference in Brainerd. Regular monthly
meetings were primarily devoted toward exploring alternative training concepts and
cost effective training methods as well as developing additional information
concerning training issues and requirements.

Following its mandate from the Board of Directors of the Minnesota State Sheriffs'
Association, the Jail Employee Task Force passed the following motions as unanimous
resolutions at the October 3 and October 31, 1985 meetings:

I. The JET FORCE adopts the concept of LICENSING Jail employees.

COMMENT: Licensing would provide the MSSA Membership with a more powerful tool
than simple employee certification. Licensing includes not only initial
approval to practice a trade but also the requirement of a periodic renewal.
The concept of licensing would include Jail Custody Workers, Jail Program
Staff, and Jail Administrative/Supervisory Staff. Included in the proposal
would be employees of local correctional facilities such as the Hennepin
County Adult Corrections Facility, Ramsey County Work House, and the Northeast
Regional Corrections Center. Minnesota Statute Chapter 214 would enable the
development of Jail Employee licensing.

II. The JET FORCE recommends the Jail Employee Licensing function be located as an
entity within the POST Board and governed by a 13 member committee appointed by the
Minnesota State Sheriff's Association Board of Directors for prescribed staggered
terms and consisting of 7 Sheriffs representing each of- - the 6 MSSA Districts plus
one Sheriff-at-Large and 6 other members.

7 Sheriffs
2 Custody Staff Representatives
1 County Commissioner Representative
1 Department of Corrections Representative
2
13

Public Representatives
Members

COMMENT: Housing Jail Employee Licensing with an existing agency will increase
the chances of a successful legislative effort. Options discussed were: (1) a
new free-standing organization, (2) a division in the Department of
Corrections, (3) A sub-division in the existing POST Board with its own
governing committee. The POST Board was selected due to its unique position in
state government and as having a licensing and examining process already in
place that could easily by adapted for jail employees. Legislatively, it will
be much easier to amend existing POST Board legislation and budget rather than
initiate entirely new legislation. The Executive Director of the POST Board
will discuss the issue of Jail Employee Licensing with his Governing Board and
report back to the JET FORCE at a later meeting. His primary concern is for a
lack of current staffing to carry out jail-related functions.
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III. The JET FORCE recommends that enabling Jail Employee Licensing legislation be
introduced in the upcoming 1986 Minnesota State Legislature.

COMMENT: The goal will be to complete enabling legislation during this session
with formation of the Committee and a Committee operating budget by July 1 or
August 1, 1986. There will then be a period of development and initiation of
procedures, structures, training curriculum, testing methods, accreditation of
trainers, etc. which would place actual licensing of employees at least one
year from the start up of the Committee. It may be reasonable to expect actual
licensing to begin around July 1, 1987. The goal for 1986 will be to pass
relevant legislation, and to take the first year to develop agency
administrative rules, licensing standards, and regulations.

IV. The JET FORCE recommends that the MSSA Board of Directors and the Membership
adopt the following plan as general guidelines, strategy,
Employee Licensing process:

and goals of the Jail

A. Since the formal licensing organization will take at least 1 l/2 years to
develop to the stage of actual issuance of new licenses, and since the problem of
civil liability for Sheriffs and Jail Administrators is current and extremely
serious, the JET FORCE recommends that the MSSA Board and Membership take IMMEDIATE
ACTION to reduce liability and upgrade employee training by adopting MSSA training
policy statements and goals as follows:

1. Each Sheriff should designate IN WRITING a training coordinator for the
jail. This will give the JET FORCE a single point of contact in each jail concerning
training issues. The training coordinator in each jail can then be provided
information and materials concerning cost-effective training, and alternative
training methods that do not require time away from regular shifts. The JET FORCE
will be developing a wide variety of alternative training methods and materials
during the up-coming year.

2. Each Sheriff should require his Jail Training Coordinator to develop an
annual jail employee training plan. The JET FORCE recommends adoption of the
American Corrections Association Adult Local Detention Training Standards. The
following are recommend as policy concerning Jail Employee Training Plans:

* Training topics must be job-task related.

* Basic training goals as follows:
Jail Custody - 160 Hours in first year from a

variety of cost-effective sources.
Jail Program - 80 Hours in first year.
Jail Administrator - 40 Hours administrative

training in first year.

* In-Service training goals as follows:
Jail Custody - 40 hours each year from a variety of sources.
Jail Program - 40 hours each year.
Jail Administrator - 24 hours each year of

administrative training topics.
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3. MSSA endorses a basic course Of study that utilizes cost effective and
alternative training methods that will minimize time away from working in the jail
The MSSA through its JET FORCE and other training resources will develop "model"
training checklists, identify self-administered training courses (such as
correspondence courses from NSA, ACA, and NIC), and will develop a Jail Field
Training Officer Program in the state. The goal is to provide valid basic training
hours to new employees with out the extra expense of over time pay or time away from
the job. The following is a example of a very cost-effective approach that a typical
jail could use to EXCEED the recommended 160 hours of basic employee training:

EXAMPLE ONLY

24 Hours

40 Hours

40 Hours

200 Hours

* 3 day orientation to County Government and the Criminal
Justice System (Experiential Training).

* Successful completion of the NSA Correspondence Course
for Jailers (Cost $50).

* Successful completion of ACA Correctional Officer
Course (Cost $30).

* New Employee placed in Field Training Officer phase
for 5 weeks while working various shifts, is evaluated
at the end of each shift using a numerical form. During
each shift, the trainee is evaluated concerning job-
related tasks, etc. Experienced jailers, who can be
easily trained as FTOs provide the OJT training and
evaluation.

304 Hours of valid basic training at a very low cost !

4. MSSA endorses a continuing education program for Jail Employees that
must be job-relevant and stresses cost-effective training alternatives that will
yield 40 hours/year for existing custody and program staff and 24 hours/year for
administrators. It is expected that only a few of these hours will need to come from
formal classroom sessions. It is recommended that each Jail conduct one combination
staff meeting/training session for 3-4 hours each month. Staff meetings, if
conducted and documented properly, do constitute training. The following are some
examples of cost effective non-traditional in-service training:

* Roll Call/Shift Change sessions (15 minute shift over-
lap sessions used to discuss policy, etc.)

* Critical Incident Review while on shift

* Individual staff "Research and Reading" assignments

* Fire Drills, Suicide Drills, Medical Drills while
on shift.
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"Ride Alongs" with local Fire Inspector, Health
Inspector, (even Jail Inspector!).

Self-Programmed Instruction courses such as the NIC
Fire Safety Course as well as a variety of other low
cost correspondence courses.

"In-Service" FTO evaluation phase for existing
once a year or every two years (2-3 days).

Classroom sessions as needed and afforded through a
variety of state and local sources.

5. The MSSA recommends the following be developed as documentation for valid
jailer training:

* List of topics discussed, Training agenda, or
Information Exchanged.

* Name and qualifications of instructor.

* Names of trainees.

* Hours.

* Statement of relevance to the job.

* Some form of trainee evaluation or measurement of
increase of knowledge is strongly recommended.

NOTE: The JET Force recommends that the MSSA Board and membership adopt the above as
official MSSA training policy and goals as an interim measure to address the issue
of training liability and as a strategy for a smooth transition toward Jail Employee
Licensing.

B. The JET FORCE recommends to the MSSA Board and Membership the following as
concepts and guidelines for the Jail Employee Licensing Program in Minnesota:

1. Legislation developed for the 1986 session to define the mandate,
powers, membership and funding for the Licensing Board.

2. The licensing Board shall consist of 4 functional areas:

a. Development of required core curriculum for basic
and in-service training. Included will be the
development of cost-effective delivery systems.

b. Employee Licensing - both initial licensing and license
renewals including issue of minimum qualifications,
standards, and discipline.
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c. Trainer and Training accreditation - This will
identify and certify which trainers and training
methods or sessions can be counted toward requirements.

d. Training Assistance - This function will help jails develop
the means to meet the training requirment hours through
very cost effective means.

3. The following is a discussion of each proposed functional area of the
Jail Employee Licensing Board:

* Core Curriculum: This area will identify for both Basic and Continuing Education
the common topics that must be addressed through training. As long as the topics are
validly addressed, the method of training may be recommended but not necessarily
tied to a classroom or academy approach. This division of the Licensing Board will:

Conduct a Job Task Analysis
Identify Common Core Topics (Job-Related).
Identify relevant "elective" Topics.
Set Hourly Goals (Reflecting ACA Training Standards).
Produce a Common Core Curriculum of Topics that must be
addressed through training for new employees:

BASIC CUSTODY: 160 Hours in First Year.
BASIC PROGRAM: 80 Hours in First Year.
BASIC ADMINISTRATOR: 40 Hours in First Year.

Develop a system of Continuing Education including recommended
schedule of refresher topics for existing staff stressing cost-
effective alternatives to classroom education:

CUSTODY OFFICER: 40 Hours each year.
PROGRAM STAFF: 40 HOURS each year.
ADMINISTRATOR/SUPERVISOR: 24 Hours each year.

NOTE: Through a series of identified electives, this division of the Jail Employee
Licensing Board will address the training of Jailer/Dispatchers.

* Employee Licensing: This division will deal with the actual mechanics of licensing
for initial and renewal licensing including the following:

Applicant must have completed core curriculum.
Applicant must have completed sufficient number of hours.
Training topics and hours must come from approved sources and methods.
Applicant must successfully pass a comprehensive examination.
Applicant must meet approved selection standards.
Applicant can apply for the following Licenses:

CUSTODY OFFICER 160 Hours
PROGRAM STAFF 80 Hours
ADMINISTRATOR/SUPERVISOR 40 Hours
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License Renewals based upon completion of annual hourly requirements and
conduct of behavior standards:

CUSTODY OFFICER 40 Hours
PROGRAM STAFF 40 Hours
ADMINISTRATOR/SUPERVISOR 24 Hours

* Trainer and Training Accreditation: This division of the Licensing Board will
identify and approve trainers and training delivery systems as appropriate for
license-relevant training. This would include approval of the non-traditional
alternatives to classroom training.

* Training Assistance: This division of the Licensing Board will assist jails in
meeting the hourly requirements by maintaining the following:

Resource Directory of Approved Trainers
Resource Library of approved training materials
Video Tape Library
"Training Media Center" (audio/visual aids)
FTO Assistance Program.
Assistance in development and review of jail facility training plans.
Identification of new non-traditional training methods (low-cost).
Monthly Training Newsletter.
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MINNESOTA STATE SHERIFFS' ASSOCIATION

JAIL EMPLOYEE TASK FORCE

WHY LICENSE AND TRAIN JAIL EMPLOYEES?

1. TRAINING OF JAIL EMPLOYEES has been found by the Federal
Courts to be a MINISTERIAL DUTY of a local jurisdiction, not
a  d i s c r e t i o n a r y  a c t . It  has been defined by the Courts to be
an AFFIRMATIVE DUTY of the Administration. In other words,
something that must be done!

2 . T r a i n i n g  o f Ja i l E m p l o y e e s  i s c u r r e n t l y  A  c l e a r
l i a b i l i t y  o f  t h e  l o c a l  j u r i s d i c t i o n  t h a t

o p e r a t e s  a  j a i l . I t  i s  n o t  a n  o b l i g a t i o n  of t h e  S t a t e  o f
Minnesota or any other organization.

3 .  M o s t  l o c a l  j a i l s  i n  t h i s  s t a t e  w o u l d  n o t  d o  v e r y  w e l l  i n
a “ F a i l u r e  T o  T r a i n ” lawsuit. B a s i c  T r a i n i n g  i s  m o s t l y
informal  or  non-ex is tent , a n d  i n - s e r v i c e  t r a i n i n g  i s  s p o t t y
a t  b e s t . T h e r e  i s  n o  o v e r a l l  o r g a n i z a t i o n  o r  s y s t e m  t o  t h e
t r a i n i n g  t h a t  d o e s  o c c u r , and no  real  de f in i t ion  as  to  what
i s  l e g i t i m a t e  t r a i n i n g  v e r s u s  w h a t  w o u l d  n o t  s t a n d  u p  i n
Court! C u r r e n t l y  i t  i s  v e r y  d i f f i c u l t t o  d e f e n d  j a i l
employee training as JOB-RELATED.

4. What l icensing and formal training of  Jail  Employees will
do  for  you :

  Shi f t  the  “Burden o f  Proof ”  for  fa i lure  to  tra in  away
from you to the inmate bringing suit .

 Outs ide  agency  wi l l  cert i fy  your  employees  as  tra ined
and qualified.

 Create  the  demand for  systemat ic  t ra in ing .

 F o r c e  t h e  d e v e l o p m e n t  o f  c o s t - e f f e c t i v e  t r a i n i n g f o r
y o u r  j a i l  s t a f f .

 P r o v i d e  y o u  w i t h  m o r e  s k i l l e d  a n d  q u a l i f i e d  s t a f f .

 P r o t e c t  C o u n t y “ D e e r ,  P o c k e t ”  b y  r e m o v i n g  t y p i c a l
at torney  s trategy .

 R e d u c e y o u r  v i c a r i o u s  l i a b i l i t y f o r “Failure to
Train” .
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WHY ADOPT THE ACA STANDARDS FOR JAIL EMPLOYEE LICENSING?

1. T h e s e  s t a n d a r d s  w i l l represent a DEFENDABLE LEVEL of
t r a i n i n g  f o r  j a i l  e m p l o y e e s .

2. They are based upon

o Caselaw and Litigation.
o What the profession says training should be.
o What practice has shown works.
o What major disasters have shown doesn't work!

3. The  ACA Standards  are  rout ine ly  re ferrenced  in  Consent
Agreements and Court Orders.

4. T h e y  a r e achievable . Very  smal l c o u n t i e s  m e e t  t h e s e
standards because they want to!

WHY 40 HOURS IN-SERVICE TRAINING?

1.  Don ' t  equate  the  job  o f  law enforcement  and i ts  t ra in ing
n e e d s  w i t h  t h e  j o b  o f  j a i l  e m p l o y e e . I t  i s  t w o  t o t a l l y
d i f f e r e n t  w o r l d s ; t w o  t o t a l l y  d i f f e r e n t  j o b s :  t w o  t o t a l l y
di f ferent  tra in ing  requirements .

2 . L a w  E n f o r c e m e n t  o f f i c e r s  n o w  p r e s e n t t h e m s e l v e s  f o r
s e r v i c e  w i t h  2  y e a r s  o f  c o l l e g e  a n d  1 0  w e e k s  o f s k i l l s
tra ining .  Given that  leve l  o f  preparat ion ,  16  hours  per  year
of  in -serv ice  tra ining  may be  defendable .

3. T h i n k  o f  t h e  l e v e l  o f  p r e p a r a t i o n  o f  e n t r y  l e v e l  J a i l
Employees. One day’s worth of training every two months does
not seem unreasonable.

4. DON'T EQUATE TRAINING HOURS WITH CLASSROOM TRAINING. Most
tra ining  wi l l  be  accompl ished on-the- job .  Classroom tra ining
i s  v e r y  o f t e n  n o t  t h e  b e s t  d e l i v e r y  s y s t e m ;  y o u  n e e d  c e l l s ,
l ocks , and inmates t o  t r a i n s t a f f not blackboards and
lectures ! WE ARE GOING TO EMPHASIZE NON-CLASSROOM BASED
EDUCATION.

5 . M i n n e s o t a  J o b  T a s k  A n a l y s i s  P r o j e c t  o f  t h e  M S S A  i s
b e g i n n i n g  t o  d e f i n e  t h e  t r a i n i n g  n e e d s  o f  j a i l  s t a f f .  G i v e n
t h e  o v e r  7 0 0  i n d i v i d u a l tasks  that  a  custody  worker  must
accomplish, set t ing  16  hours /year  looks  a  l i t t le  weak!

6.  Ask your attorney: w o u l d  h e  r a t h e r  g o  i n t o  c o u r t  w i t h  1 6
hours or 40 hours?
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7. G o l d s b y  v . C a r n e s  ( 8 t h  c i r c u i t )  K a n s a s  C i t y MO.,
Jackson County Jail =  4 0  h o u r s  o f  i n - s e r v i c e  t r a i n i n g  p e r
year per employee.

8 .  Ja i ls  in  Flor ida  (where  they  learn things  the  HARD WAY:
through l i t igat ion> are  now go ing  to  be  required  to  provide
80  hours  o f  in -serv ice  t ra in ing  Per  employee .
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